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September 26, 2025 
 
UPDBY24009 
 
Joseph Paolino 
Premier Concrete, Inc. 
237 West Chester Pike 
Broomall, PA 19008 

 
Re: Notice of Intent to Award   

Naylors Run Trail Section 5A 
Upper Darby Township, Delaware County, PA  

  
Dear Mr. Paolino,  
 
On behalf of Upper Darby Township, please be advised that your company is the apparent low bidder for 
the above referenced project at the Base Bid price of $332,196.00. As part of this project, alternate bid 
items will not be awarded. In accordance with Township Ordinance No. 3107, Standards of Contractor 
Responsibility and Eligibility, you are required to provide documentation that your company meets all the 
requirements of the RCO Ordinance. You are also required to provide documentation that all your sub-
contractors meet the RCO requirements. 
 
A copy of this letter will be posted to the Township website and will be made available for public inspection 
in the Department of Public Works, Room 301. The public inspection period will begin on September 29, 
2025 and will last for fifteen (15) calendar days, ending October 14, 2025.  
 
A copy of the bid tabulation is attached for your records. 
 
Should you have any questions please feel free to contact our office. 

 
 

Sincerely, 
 

PENNONI ASSOCIATES INC. 
      
 
 
 

Khaled R. Hassan, PE 
Township Engineer 

 
cc.  Crandall O. Jones, Chief Administrative Officer 
 Joseph P. Martin, Jr., Director of Public Works 

Sindy Mulyono-Danre, Assist. Director of Public Works 
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P R E M I E R    C O N C R E T E    I N C. 
 

2327 West Chester Pike - Broomall, PA 19008 
PH: 610-355-0177 - FAX: 610-355-0178 

 
September 26, 2025 
 
 
Paul Lenher 
Pennoni Associates, Inc.  
3100 Horizon Drive 
King of Prussia 19406 
 
 
SUBJECT:  Letter of Intent – RCO     
REFERENCE: Naylors Run Trail Section 5A 
   Upper Darby Township 
    
 
 
Dear Mr. Lenher, 

 
This letter is to confirm our intent to meet the 70% RCO requirements for the above-mentioned 
project: Naylors Run Trail Section 5A, Upper Darby Township.   
 
We plan to pull 1 to 3 men from the Local 413 hall, as needed, for this project.  These men will 
be added to our crew, which already consist of a union operator and union laborer.  A list of 
names and certifications will be provided prior to the issuance of the Notice to Proceed.  Should 
there be any changes to that list during the project, we will submit updated documentation 
accordingly.   
 
Please contact us with any questions or concerns.   
 
Regards, 
 
 
 
Joseph Paolino  
Premier Concrete, Inc. 
 


